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Meeting Summary 

June 16, 2004
Present:  Andrew Ross, Co-Chair; Janet Kagan, Co-Chair; Colleen Black-Semelka; Betsy Bullen; Jeff Cohen; Ellen Fussell; Jimmie Haynes; Bibb Latané; Susan Leeb; Jean Parish; Erica Rothman; Jonathan Walker; Kirsten Wright; Kate Billings, Executive Administrator; 
Absent:  Vernelle Jones, Anita Wolfenden, Lyde Zavaleta

I. 
Call to Order 

Kagan called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  

II.
Announcements

Kagan began the meeting by thanking Andrew Ross and Jean Parish for their great service to the Chapel Hill Public Arts Commission, as both Ross and Parish were stepping down at the end of the Fiscal Year.  She presented them with a cake.  

Rothman also thanked Kagan, as this was her last meeting as co-chair of the Commission.

Walker announced that he will also be leaving the Commission as he is moving with his family to Australia in October 2004.  

Kagan reported that Town Council appointed four new CHPAC members at their meeting on May 24, 2004.  The new members are, Debbie Hepp, Jennifer Horney, Pamela Pease, and Richard Robinson.  Ross commented that the Commission had hoped to keep a few seats open and noted that if indeed the Commission wants to reduce the number of members it appears that it might be necessary to officially change the Commission’s bylaws. 
Ross recommended that the CHPAC look into having someone represent the Commission in the Town-wide discussion concerning the best way to honor Martin Luther King in the Town of Chapel Hill.  Both Rothman and Black-Semelka expressed interest.

III. 
Treasurer’s Report

Cash on hand as of 5/31/04 is $14,129.63.
Kagan announced that the Commission was granted $125,000 by the Town Of Chapel Hill for Fiscal Year 2004/2005.  Kagan noted that the Commission originally requested $148,000, and therefore would have to revise the budget.  Rothman asked that Commission members get copies of the revised budget.  

IV.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes from April 2004 were unanimously approved.

V.
CHPAC Status Update
Kagan reminded the group that at our May meeting, the CHPAC voted in favor of the Commission becoming a special commission of the Town with separate 501(c)3 legal status.  She referred the group to the memo that was emailed out in advance of the meeting, which explained that on Thursday 10 June 2004, Kagan and Billings met with the Town Manager Cal Horton, the Deputy Town Manager Flo Miller, and the Acting Town Finance Director Kay Johnson to discuss the legal status of the CHPAC further.  They reported that the Commission had discussed the latest status issues and is interested in becoming a special commission of the Town with 501(c)3 status.  
At the meeting Horton requested that the CHPAC write a joint memo to the Town Council, which would describe the structure of this new organization and how we would proceed toward this goal.  Kagan informed the group that the Manager would like the Commission to submit this memo to Council for their 30 June 2004 meeting, so that the Finance Office can submit a letter to the State of North Carolina indicating that the status of the CHPAC is being redefined to conform to State and Federal laws.   

Kagan reported that at the 10 June meeting, the following items were confirmed:

· Majority of membership on its Board of Directors would be appointed by the Chapel Hill Town Council

· Majority of funding would come as a line item from the base budget of the Town of Chapel Hill

· Organization would legally function as a component unit of government, which is legally distinct from the Town government, with its assets held for the benefit of government

· Town of Chapel Hill would hold all Percent for Art and Percent for Art Fund allocations 

· The Board would provide advice to the Town as needed and/or requested

· It would develop its own policies, which would inform its operations

· Communication with Town staff and Town Council would be acceptable

· Would be considered a continuing operation  

· Staff would not be eligible for either the Town retirement system nor health benefits (being confirmed)

· CHPAC as currently organized would be dissolved and replaced by this organization

· Letters of Incorporation would be filed in coordination with Town staff and outside counsel

· Office location would temporarily remain in the Council Reading Room 

· Independent financial accounting would be necessary; Town Finance Department could provide these services for a nominal charge depending upon the amount of work

The Manager mentioned that the Town would provide the funds to help with this transition.
Ross made motion that the Commission collaborate with the Manager’s Office to pursue this model.  Latané seconded the motion.

The Commission voted in favor of pursuing this model:

In favor: 11

Abstentions: 1

Latané suggested that a Commission retreat might be helpful in order to discuss some of the bigger organizational issues that will surface with this new structure.  The Commission agreed that a retreat would be a very good idea.

VI. 
CHPAC 04/05 Slate of Officers

Billings reported that an email was sent to Commission members, as promised at the May meeting, requesting nominations for the CHPAC new slate of officers.  She reported that several nominations were made and that she had followed up with all of the nominees.  Billings noted that Cohen accepted his nomination; however, he would prefer to have a co-chair.  None of the other nominees accepted.  

Ross recommended forming a new Executive/Governance Committee of 4-5 people, so that the Commission would have a smaller governing body that could divide the work load.  Everybody agreed that this would be a good solution.


Leeb and Latane agreed to sit on the Committee.  It was determined that others would be recruited and that the first meeting of this committee would be scheduled for the following week.


Kagan made a motion to approve Cohen as the new chair of the Commission and to approve the formation of a new Executive/Governance committee.  Latané seconded the motion.  The Commission unanimously approved.

VII.
Committee Reports
In addition to the Committee reports that were filed prior to the meeting by Committee Chairs, the action items to be discussed were as follows:

Exhibitions
In Wolfenden’s absence, Ross reported that the Exhibitions Committee has received requests to hold exhibitions in Town Hall and/or the Public Library from special interest groups in the community.  Currently the CHPAC hosts two unjuried exhibitions as part of its exhibition series – the Black History Month exhibition and the Town Employee exhibition.  He noted that the Committee has raised several interesting questions on this topic.  The Commission then discussed the following issues:

· How will the CHPAC be able to decide between so many worthy causes?

· Could the CHPAC become involved in very political issues?

· Will there be fewer exhibition slots for artists?

· If we require that all special interest groups go through the regular jurying process, would this apply to the Black History Month and the Town Employee exhibition?

The Exhibitions Committee decided to discuss the issue further at their next meeting.

VII.
Public Art Flash

Due to a very full agenda, it was agreed that this month’s Public Art Flash would be postponed. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 pm. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Kate Billings, CHPAC Executive Administrator

